Girdwood Land Use Committee

Notice of Meeting on November 14, 2016
 Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 1611-01: 
Call to order Brian Burnett 7:02PM
Agenda Approved for  November 14, 2016 Regular Meeting
Minutes Approved for October 10, 2016 Regular LUC Meeting
LUC Officer reports
Announcements:

Chugach Electric has advised of a scheduled power outage on THU 11/17 starting at 11PM and ending on FRI 11/18 at 7AM.

LUC/GBOS Quarterly Joint meeting is scheduled for MON December 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Girdwood Trails Committee will vote to seat the GTC officers at their regular meeting on TUE January 3, 2017.  
Girdwood Land Use Committee will vote to seat the LUC officers their regular meeting on MON January 9, 2017.  
GBOS seats D and E are up for election and will be on the April 4, 2017 Anchorage Municipal Election ballot.  Candidates must be registered to vote in the Girdwood Valley Service Area, and must file with the Municipal Clerk’s Office at 632 W 6th Avenue.  Filing for office begins at 8AM on January 28 and ends at 5PM on Feb 11, 2017.

Agenda Item LUC 1611-02:  Public Comment
None
Agenda Item LUC 1611-03: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett)
Trails meeting was November 1.  Meeting was well-attended.  Topics discussed were proposal to change the GVSA boundary, to include uninhabited land so that MOA funds can be used to work on trails in those areas.  Areas are:  Winner Creek to hand tram; Virgin Falls trail; California/Abes trail areas.  There are 2 ways to go about the work that will need to take place in these areas.  Increasing the GVSA will allow MOA staff and funds to be used.  This will require a vote of the GVSA at the municipal election in April.  Other option is to have Girdwood Trails Committee work on projects on these HLB lands independently of Girdwood Parks and Rec.  GTC considered idea of just increasing Parks and rec Service area, however overall there seems to be no significant benefit to only increasing Parks and Rec boundary.

Girdwood Nordic Ski Club presented trail idea for a multi-use, multi-species year round trail just north of the Airport land, in the wooded area between the meadows and Glacier Creek canyon rim.  Trail would be narrower than Nordic 5K, but would be cleared, hard-pack trail to allow for snowfall on the trail and for ski grooming equipment. This was the 2nd presentation of the concept to Trails Committee, and was met with diverse opinions that ranged from absolute no to absolute yes.  It will be discussed again at the December GTC meeting.
Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance also had strong attended GTC.  They are beginning to gain committee structure and will likely hold a fundraiser soon.

Hand tram is closed, hope to fly out the cart soon for work indoors over winter.

Expect for winter grooming training to be scheduled soon, once snow falls.

Girdwood Trails Plan has gone to formatter to work on the document, paid for by KMTA grant.

Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard)

No new information from MOA Planning, however Kyle Kelley mentioned that John Weddleton is seeking Assembly funding in S version of budget.
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Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 

Tommy O’Malley reports that most of Geotech study has been completed.  Recently walked area with Lucy Flynn O’Quinn and Mike Branch.  Group picked up some trash left in the area.  No native artifacts were found, however they did find some mining remnants, including light rail segment.  On WED 11/16 at 1PM there will be another group that checks out the property.  Tommy invites others to join on WED to see the site.

If the study determines that the site is suitable, the next step will be to transfer land from HLB to the MOA Dept of Health and Human Services.  At that point, a study can be done to determine the scope of work and draw up plans for construction, and Girdwood can work on finding funding to complete the work. 
Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Tim Cabana & Marco Zaccaro)
No report
HLB Advisory Commission Report (Diana Livingston)

HLBAC did not meet in October.  HLBAC meeting on November 10 addressed 4 topics:
Chugiak/Eagle River Land Use Plan update.   This was deferred to December meeting as HLBAC requires more information.

Land disposal by Lease/Verizon tower in Anchorage.  
Land disposal by Intergovernmental Permit on Campbell Airstrip Road.  
Land disposal by perpetual easement to Chugach Electric, also on Campbell Airstrip Road.

All 3 of these were approved by HLBAC.

Next HLBAC meeting on 12/8 will discuss the land that the Hand tram is located on.

Diana Livingston states that HLB is working on update of 5 year plan.  Document is available on line:

http://www.muni.org/Departments/hlb/2014%20Docs/Adopted%206.21.2016%20HLB%20Plan%20with%20appendices%20and%20AR%202016-165.pdf
She recommends that LUC and other interested people take a look at the current plan and make suggestions for what might be added in the next update.
Lewis Leonard requests that GBOS staff provide the information to LUC and that the plan is reformatted by geographic areas so that neighborhood councils so that they can find their area easily in the plan.  

Friends of the Skate Park (Kyle Kelley)
Group has now fully formed and is discussing plans for next year.  Likely they will settle on rebuild of some of the equipment in the skate park, as well as fundraising and establishing volunteer projects to work on through the summer.  Next meeting is this WED Nov 6 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1503-07:  Update on Law Enforcement in Girdwood.

Kyle Kelley updates the LUC that since the last LUC meeting, GVSA has signed a short term agreement with Whittier, and service from the Whittier Police Department has been going well.  Most of the issues in 911 and radio communications have been worked out.  There continue to be challenges with Alaska State Troopers and their lack of service on the Seward Highway and to other communities along Turnagain Arm (Bird, Indian)

Coffee with Cops on Saturday mornings has been very successful and well attended.  The next one is at the Silvertip this SAT from 10-11AM.  

Next meeting regarding the long term contract is scheduled for November 22.  This roundtable with Whittier, Girdwood and MOA may complete the negotiations for long term contract.  If it doesn’t, there is a provision in the short term contract that allows it to be extended.

Tommy O’Malley states that he attended the Nov 9 Whittier Town Council meeting.  Until the long term contract is signed, the Whittier City Council will not take action on adding “Girdwood” to branding, decals, etc.  

Lewis Leonard made a statement based on planned KEUL radio call-in WPD info show.  Show was pitched by Public Safety Advisory Committee.  After listeners were invited to provide questions and the show was promoted to the public, Chief Schofield and PSAC declined to participate.  Lewis plans to go on with the show on TUE night at 7PM regardless, and will read the questions that were sent in, as well as explaining why the intended show has been cancelled.
Tommy states that the questions he read were items that have been answered or remain under negotiation.
Jerry Fox states that Chief Schofield has stated that he wants to wait on this radio show until the long term contract has been signed.  

Brian Burnett states that he called WPD today for service.  Transfer of call to WPD was quick and response was also rapid. This conversation ended and was taken up again after LUC Item 1610-04, when Sam Daniel arrived at the LUC meeting.

Sam stated that he understands that KEUL will still broadcast something regarding WPD even though they have chosen not participate in the broadcast.  He asks how this can be resolved.  He offers to attend the KEUL broadcast answer the questions that KEUL listeners provided.  Lewis states that this is not acceptable, as he has changed the plan because the chief and PSAC chair declined.

Sam states that the negotiation of the long term contract is still under negotiation and it is inappropriate for the chief to participate until the negotiations are complete.  Many people, including Lewis, have worked hard to bring the community to this point, and this action could jeopardize negotiations.  Whittier City Council does not want to be perceived negatively in Girdwood and is sensitive to this type of discord.  There have been huge efforts to keep the community aware and involved, and only a few points are left to be worked out.  The process has been transparent and all public have had the opportunity to be involved.  He encourages Lewis to reconsider and change his position.  Jerry Fox and Tommy O’Malley agree and also request that Lewis resist the temptation to make a big issue over this.
Tommy states that he has heard from realtor who was opposed to police service that they have used WPD to assist in serving eviction notice and were satisfied with the timeliness of the response and 

Jerry Fox also states that he is aware of traffic accident this morning that received service from WPD within 5 minutes of incident.  Things are going will with service.

Lewis Leonard says he doesn’t know what it will be, but he will still make a statement on air on TUE night at 7.

Agenda Item LUC 1507-04:  Girdwood Brewing Company request for LUC recommendation of Resolution of  Support from GBOS. (Josh Hegna, Brett Marenco, Rory Marenco)
Josh Hegna updates that excitement is growing for the brewery, people are even asking him about possible jobs.

The group outlined the process that they have worked through so far, including getting the text amendment to allow brewery on commercial property, Conditional Use Permit, state permitting by Alcohol Beverage Control, Federal permits, Fire Marshal review and permit, and food/beverage licensing.  The current permit that they are seeking Resolution of Support for will allow them to serve alcohol in their tasting room and beer garden.  

Motion:

Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the GBOS pass Resolution 2016-12, Resolution of Support of a Special Land Use Permit for alcohol for a Brewery (Girdwood Brewing Company, LLC).

Motion made by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Diane Powers

Draft GBOS Resolution 2016-12 was read in to the record

11 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstain

Motion passes  
Agenda Item LUC 1610-04:  Community effort to gain support to change current Naval training procedures in the Gulf of Alaska, request for LUC support of GBOS Resolution regarding this topic.  Christina Hendrickson, presenting.

Christina Hendrickson provides update since the October LUC meeting.  Communities of Sitka, Homer, Valdez have sent forward resolutions similar to the one that Girdwood is considering.  The US Navy is still waiting for their permit for summer 2017 exercises.  They continue not to provide any baseline information and no cleanup plan.

Di Powers states that she has heard that fishermen have caught unexploded munitions in their nets recently. Di recommends that the acceptable months be more clearly outlined in the Resolution, rather than just mid- September - Spring
Motion:

Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the GBOS pass Resolution 2016-13, Resolution of Support of Changing Existing Site and Season of US Navy Training Exercises in the Gulf of Alaska.

Motion made by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Jerry Fox.


Draft GBOS Resolution 2016-13 was read in to the record.


9 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstain


Motion passes

Agenda Item LUC 1610-06:  Vote to formally suspend the Girdwood Community Association.

Lewis Leonard explains that when the GBOS became the Community Council Ex-Officio and LUC was designated as the one-person, one-vote body for the entire valley, the Girdwood Community Association should have been formally suspended.  Lack of suspending this body has created confusion.  GCA does not exist any longer, no meetings are held.

Motion:

Land Use Committee moves to formally suspend the Girdwood Community Association.

Motion made by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Di Powers
6 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstain

Motion passes

Agenda Item LUC 1610-07:  Review and vote on proposed changes to LUC Operating Principles. Lewis Leonard presents the items for approval.  These were presented initially at LUC meeting in October. 

Items are: LUC Operating Principles 

page 3 Voting sections B and C update so that either LUC or GBOS can initiate review and reconsideration; include both LUC and GBOS in those able to provide relevant comments; 
page 5, Note added that clarifies that changes to either the LUC or GBOS rules regarding Conditional Use Permits must be made to both committees rules.

Page 5 Coordinating with the GBOS – remove all but last sentence of Coordinating with the GBOS.  Old language is out of date, today and forward both groups will hear all issues of land use.

Page 6:  Add Header to final paragraph

Page 6:  Add that Lewis Leonard is responsible for most recent revision to document.

Motion:
Land Use committee moves to approve the changes to the LUC Operating Principles as presented.

Motion made by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Brian Burnett
5 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstain

Motion passes

New Business:

Agenda Item LUC 1611-05:
Discuss agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Joint Quarterly meeting on December 19.
Agenda will be set at the December LUC meeting.  Currently, these items are requested for the agenda:

1. Item for both LUC and GBOS to add to their Operating Principles/Rules & Procedures

Clarification of what options are for concluding items requiring a vote:

Letter of Non-Objection, Letter of Objection, Resolution of support.  Which item to use and when, and what difference does it make

2. Suggestion from Diana Livingston to invite Dave Parish, Girdwood 2020 Lobbyist, who has offered to meet with LUC and GBOS to discuss working with legislators and elected officials.

3.  Review of current CIP List

4.  Discussion Annexation of uninhabited land into GVSA.  Request GBOS final vote on this item at this meeting.

Agenda Item LUC 1611-06:
Discuss adding uninhabited land to the Girdwood Valley Service Area so that municipal staff and funds can be used to work on trails within those parcels.  Subject parcels are:  a portion of Winner Creek Trail (hand tram), Virgin Creek Falls Trail, and California Creek/Abe’s Trail to Chugach State Park boundary.  Action will require ballot proposition approved by a majority of voters in the GVSA.

As mentioned earlier in this meeting, the topic has been brought up at Trails Committee previously, and Trails has moved to request that the MOA legal department begin drafting language for ballot proposition to have GVSA voters decide on bringing uninhabited land in to GVSA so that MOA funds and personnel can be used to work on trails in these parcels.

Land will remain under HLB control, but this will allow HLB to develop trail easements, and enter in to agreements with GTC to maintain the trails.

Di Powers asks if there are development consequences to this action?  Could land that is changed to GVSA be developed.  Kyle states that it is unlikely that this action changes possible development.  In addition, most of the area is undevelopable.  Group also discussed the possibility of only increasing the Parks and Rec service area.  Overall, group though it’s better to change entire GVSA, as the same vote is required and this will allow police service and other GVSA service assistance to the area, if needed.

Goal is to have language developed for the April municipal election.  At LUC in December, expect agenda item requesting LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support

MOA may require full action of LUC and GBOS before they work on ballot language.

Jerry Fox states that it will be important that there is community outreach and understanding of the proposition.  At recent election Alaska voters voted against Postsecondary Education item that would not have cost the state anything.  Keep the ballot language simple.  

Meeting adjourned 9:03PM.
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